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THURSDAY, MAY 23, 1963

IDENTIFICATION OF WITNESS AND COUNSEL

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

Washington, D.O.
. The committee lllet, pursuant to call, at 10 :10 o'clock a.m. in room

4:319, New. ~enate Office Building, Senator J. ·VV. Fulbright (chair­
man) presldmg.

Present: Senators Fulbright, Sparkman, Humphrey Syminoton
Dodd, Hiekenlooper, and Aiken. ,~ ,

Also prese.nt: Mr. Marcy, Mr. Pincus, Mr. Sifton, and ~lr. YinglinO'
of the commIttee staff. b

ACTIVITIES OF NONDIPLOMATIC REPRESENTATIVES
OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN THE UNITED STATES

1211

. The CHAIRl\fAN. .M;r. Hammer, ,vill you state for the record, please,
SIr, so the record wIll show, your full name, address, and business
address.

Mr. HAM:l\-IER. My full name is Gottlieb Hammer. I live at 1154
East 27th Street, Brooklyn, N.Y.

My business address is 515 Park Avenue, New York.
The CHAIRMAN. And you are accompanied by counsel?
Mr. HAMMER. I am accompanied by counsel.
The CHAIRMAN. Give his full name, please.
Mr. ~AMMER. Mr. Maurice M. Boukstein of the firm of Guzik &

Boukstern.
Mr. BOUKSTEIN. 150 Broadway.
The CHAIRMAN. And this young lady is your assistant?
Mr. BOUKSTEIN. A member of my staff.
The CHAIRMAN. Give her name, please.
~r. BOUKSTEIN. Mrs. Elaine Rosenbaum.
I he CJ:IAIRMAN. Mr. Hammer, you have had an opportunity to read

the openIng statement of the committee outlining the purposes and
»l'oeedures to be followed at this hearing?

Mr. IfAMMER. Yes, sir.
. The CHAIRMAN. "\Vithout objection that statement will be inserted
In the record at this point.

(The statement referred to follows:)
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OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR FULBRIGHT

Executive Session Hearings on the Activities of Nondiplomaric Representatives
of Foreign Principals

We continue today the hearings before the Committee on Foreign Relations,
held pursuant to Senate Resolution 362, of the 87th Congress, 2d session, and
Senate Resolution 26, agreed to March 14, 1963. Copies of these resolutions will
be inserted in the record at this point.

[So Res. 216, 88th Cong., 1st sess., Rept. No.2]

RESOLUTION

Resolved, That the Committee on Foreign Relations, or any duly authQ,.rized
subcommi'ttee thereof, is authorized under sections 134 and 136 of the Legislative
Reorgani~at;ionAct of 1946,as amended, and in accordance with its juri'sdidion
specified by rUle XXV of the Standing Rules of the Senate, to continue its study
of the activities of nondiplomatic representatives of foreign principals including,
without limitation, foreign governments, foreign political parties, and individuals,
partnerships, associations, corporations, organizations or other c6mbinations of
individuals, whether foreign or domestic, acting in the pliace of, or in the interests
of, or on behalf of a foreign government or foreign political party, tending or in­
tended to influence the foreign or domestic policies or interests of the United
States.

SEC. 2. The committee is further authorized under sections 134 and 136 of the
Legislative Reorganization Act of 1946 to give thorough consideration to existing
and proposedlegis'lation relating to the activities of nondiplomatic representa­
tives of foreign principals,as aforesaid, and to make such recommendations with
respect thereto as may be found by it to be 'appropriate.

SEC. 3. For the purposes of this resolution the committee is anthorized from
February 1, 1963, to January 31, 1964, inclusive, (l) to make such expenditures ;
(2) to hold such hearings, to sit and act atsueh times and places during the ses­
sions, recesses, and adjourned periods of the Senate; (3) to require by subpena
or otherwise the attendance of such witnesses and the production of such corre­
spondence, books, papers, and documents; (4) to 'take such testimony; (5) to
employ, upon a temporary basis, such technical, clerical, and other assistants and
consultants; and (6) with the prior consent of the head'S of the depal'ltments
or agencies concerned, and the Committee on Rules and Administration, to
utilize the reimblIrslable services, information, facilities. and personnel of any
of the departments or agencies of the Government as it deems advisable.

SEC. 4. The expenses of the committee under this resolution which shall not
exceed $48,600 for the period ending January 31, 1964, shall be paid from the
contingent fund of the Senate upon vouchers approved by the chairman of the
committee.

SEC. 5. The committee shall complete its study and submit to the Senate not
later than January 31, 19fi4, such resul'ts of the study herein authorized together
with such recommendations as to existing or proposed legislation as herein au­
thorized 'aiS may be found by' it to be appropriate.

[So Res. 362, 87th Cong., 2d sess., Rept. NOB. 1679 and 1708]

RESOLUTION

Whereas the Senate of the United States has special constitutional respon­
sibilities in matters bearing upon the foreign relations of the United States; and

Whereas the discharge of this responsibility requires a thorough review and
full public disclosure of the nondiplomatic activities of representatives of foreign
governments and the extent to which they attempt to influence United States
policies: Now, therefore,be it

Resolved, That the Committee on Foreign Relations. or any duly authorized
subcommittee thereof, is authorized under sections 134 and 136 of the Legis­
lative Reorganization Act of 1946, as amended, and in accordance with its
jurisdiction specified by rule XXV of the Standing Rules of the Senate, to
conduct a full and complete study of all nondiplomatic activities of representa­
tives of foreign governments, and their contractors and agents, in promoting the
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interests of those governments, and the extent to which such representatives
attempt to influence the policies of the United States and affect the national
interest.

SEC. 2. For the purposes of this resolution the committee is authorized (1) to
make such expenditures; (2) to hold such hearings, to sit and act at such times
and places during the sessions, recesses, and adjourned periods of the Senate;
(3) to require by subpena or otherwise the attendance of such witnesses and
the production of such correspondence, books, papers, and documents; (4) to
take such testimony; (5) to employ, upon a temporary basis, such technical,
clerical, and other assistants and consultants; and (6) with the prior consent
of the heads of the departments or agencies concerned, and the Committee on
Rules and Administration, to utilize the reimbursable services, information,
facilities, and personnel of any of the departments or agencies of the Govern­
ment as it deems advisable.

SEC. 3. The expenses of the committee under this resolution, which shall not
exceed $50,000 for the period ending January 31, 1963,. shall be paid from the
contingent fund of the Senate upon vouchers approved by the chairman of the
committee.

SE~. 4. The committee shall complete its study by June 30, 1963, but it shall
submIt to the Senate not later than January 31, 1963, such results of the study
herein authorized together with such recommendations as may be found to be
appropriate.

The committee is authorized by these resolutions to inquire into the activities
of nondiplomatic agents of foreign principals where those activities have tended
or were intended to influence policies and interest of this country. .

Today's hearing is a continuation of the series of hearings to which individual
nondiplomatic agents will be called. The purpose of this series of hearings will
be to examine some activities carried on by selected nondiplomatic agents. Once
the nature of these 'activities is understood, the committee will be in a better
position ,to consider the need for the enactment, amendment, or repeal of legisla­
tion relating to activities of all nondiplomatic agents.

The scOpe of the committee's investigation is limited to activities of representa­
tives who are neither recognized nor accredited as members of the diplomatic
corps. The committee's investigation will involve however activities of non­
diplomatic agents which either are of the natu;e of acti ~ities traditionallv
carried on by diplomats, or bring the agents in contact with members of the
diplomatic corps.

The term "representative," as used in the resolutions, includes any person act­
ing on behalf of, or in the interest of another whether ill the field of law public
relations, economic consultation, information or press services, lobbying or in
other areas.

The fact that the representation is gratuitous, noncontractual, or pursuant to
oral or written agreement, the duration or scope of the representative's duties,
will not be relevant in determining the scope of the committee's inquiry.

The foreign principals with which the committee will be concerned pursuant to
the resolutions, will include foreign governments, foreign political' parties and
individuals and associations acting on behalf of, or in the interest of, fo~e!ign
governments or foreign political parties. The committee will be concerned as
well with individuals or associations whose activities are of the nature of those
traditionally performed by governments. In such a case the foreign principal
acts in the place of a government. Finally, the resolutions also direct the com­
mittee's attention to foreign principals having no connection with foreign govern­
ments or foreign political parties where the activities of agents of those principals
tend or were intended to influence policies or interests of the United States.

The influence upon U.S. policies or interests to which the resolutionsdirectthe
committee's attention may, needless to say, be dire'ct or. indirect. Influence ·may
be brought to bear not only in the establishment and formulation of U.S. policies
and interests, but also in their furtherance and execution. The influence may,
moreover, either aid or impede those policies or interests j we are more interested
in the nature of the activities themselves than in the direction they take in each
particular case.

With respect to the object of the activities of nondiplOlnllttc agents, the resolu­
tions are concerned with policies and IntereMts which mil' he formed or fur­
thered by either the lerhdatlve or executive branche. of our Government. The
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particular policies or interests involved may be expressed, for example, in pro­
posed or adopted legislation, statements of departmental policy, or in the general
course of conduct of our Government.

With respect to the procedure to be followed by the committee, I note that
today's hearing is being held in executive session in order that the committee will
be in a position to determine whether the character of the testimony heard war­
rants public disclosure. In making that determination, the committee will bear
in mind the national security and the interests of individuals named in the course
of testimony as well as the legislative purposes of this investigation.

Pursuant to a committee order unanimously adopted by a majority of the com­
mittee then being present in a meeting held January 15,1963, duly called by the
chairman, the legal quorum of the committee or of any of its subcommittees for
the purpose of taking sworn testimony has been fixed at one. Authority for this
action may be found in rule 253 (b) of the Standing Rules of the Senate.

Attendance at this hearing has been limited to members of the committee and
of the committee staff as well as the witnesses.

The witnesses whose testimony will be hoordtoday have been called to
appear pursuant to subpenas addressed to them and dated May 13 and May 16,
1963. A copy of these subpenas will be inserted in the record at this point.

UNITED STATES OF A:MoERIOA

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES

To GOTTLIEB HAMMER,
Jewish Ageooy for 18TaeZ, Inc.,
515 Park Avenue,
New York 22. N.Y.• GreetVng:

Pursuant to lawful authority, you are hereby commanded to appear before the
full Committee on Foreign Relations of the Senate of the United States, on
May 23, 1003·, at 10 a.m., at their committee room, 4219 New Senate Office Build­
ing, Washington, D.O.,· then and there to testify what you know relative to
the subject matters under consideration by said committee, and to bring with
you the 'below listed papers, documents, records, etc., to wit: All journals,
ledgers, ,books of 'account, 'other financial records and supporting documents or
papers of evelJ'l kind and description within your possession or under your
control including, but not limited tO,all canceled checks, banks statements,
vouchers, vendors' invoices, sales invoices, contracts and other supporting papers
relating to any and all activities of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., on behalf
of the Jewish 'Agency for Israel, Jerusalem, Israel, where those activities have
tended or were intended to infiuence the establishment or furtherance of poli­
cies or interests of the United States and were engaged in during the period
January 1, 1958 through and including March 31, 1960 ; and

All correspondence, memoranda, cables, telegrams, teletype messages and other
written communications to nnd from nIl persons, all hooks, records, files, memo­
randa,documents, papers of every kind and description in your possession or
under your control relating to any and all 'activities as hereinbefore described
during the period January 1, 1958, through and including March 31, 1961.

Hereof fail not, as you will answer your default under the pains and penalties
in such cases made and provided.

To Joseph C. Duke,Sergeant 'at Arms of the Senate of the United 'States ,to
serve and return.

Given under my hand, by order of the committee, this thirteenth day of May
in the year of our Lord one thousand nine hundred and sixty-three.

J. W. FuLBRIGHT,
Ohairman, Oommittee on Foreign Relations.

·Or at 8IIch date or dates and at such place or places to which the meeting of the
committee shall be adjourned.
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES

To Mr. ISADORE HAMLIN, EllJeoutive Director,
Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc.,
515 Park Avenue, New York 22, N.Y., Greeting:

Pursuant to lawful authQrity, you are hereby commanded to appear before the
full Committee on Foreign Relations of the Senate of the United States, on May
23, 1963,· at 10 a.m., at their committee room, 4219 New Senate Office Build­
ing, WaShington, D.C.,· then and there to testify what you may know relative
to the subject matters under consideration by said committee, and to bring with
you the below listed pa.pers, documents, records, etc., to wit: All journals, ledgers,
books of account, other financial records and supporting documents or papers of
every kind and description wtthin your possess.ion or under your control includ­
ing, but not limited to, all canceled checks, bank statements, vouchers, vendors'
invoices, sales invoices, contracts, and other supporting papers relating to nny
and all activities of the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., on behalf of
the Jewish Agency for Israel, Jerusalem, Israel, where those activities have
tended or were intended to influence the establishment or furtherance of policies.
or interests of the United States and were engaged in during the period April
1, 1960, through and inclUding December 31, 1962; and

All correspondence, memoranda, cables, telegrams, teletype messages. and other
written communications to and from all persons, all books', records', files, memo­
randa, documents, papers. of every kind and description in your possession or
under your control relating to any and alI activities as hereinbefore described
during the period April 1. 1960, through and inclUding December 31, 1962.

Hereof fail not, as you will answer your default under the pains and penalties
in such eases made and provided.

To Jo..<;eph C. DUke, Sergeant at Arms of the Senate of the United States to
serve and return.

Given under my hand, by order of the committee, this sixteenth day of May
in the year of our Lord one thousand nine hundred and sixty-three.

J. W. FULBRIGHT.
Ohairman. Committee on Foreign Re7ations.

T'he subpenas served on the witnesses will require their attendance at this
and subsequent meetings of the committee at which they are requested to appear
until such time as they are finalIy excused by the chairman.

Upon 'being excused, the witnesses are invited to report to the offices of the
committee, room S-116, Capitol Building, Washington, D.e., to sight appropriate
vouchers for travel allowances and Witness fees upon the committee.

A transcript is being taken of the testimony and proceedings at this hearing.
Each witness wilI be given a reasonably opportunity to inspect the transcript
of his testimony in order to determine its accuracy and to make rep,resentations
to the committee on that subject.

Counsel for each witness may attend the hearing for the purpose of adVising
the witness as to his rights.

Ohjections 'by each witness to questions posed during the hearings should be
adllressed to the chairman.

]'Jllch witness will be permitted to present n prepared statement ns to matters
of filet and opinion relating to the subject matter concerning which he has been
C'alIed to testify.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hammer, it is the committee's practice to re­
quire ~itnesses testifying on matters of fact to do so upon oath or af­
firmatIOn.

Will you please rise.
Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing

but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. HAMMER. I do.

• Or nt such dnte or dntl!s nnd nit l!Ul!h plncl! or place" to which the mt>ctlnlf of the.'ommlttpc lIhall be ndjoumed.

I

1.11
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The CHAIRMAN. You have a prepared statement, Mr. Hammer, you
would like to give to the committee1

Mr. HAMMER. If I may, sir.
Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, would you approve if we asked Mr.

Hamlin also to come into the room 1 I think it would be helpful be­
cause some of the areas interlap or overlap, and his presence in the
room may be helpful.

The CHAIRMAN. We expect to call Mr. Hamlin later, but I think it
confuses the record to have these questions all mixed up one over the
other, because they are set out each individual according to his re­
sponsibilities. As I understand it, Mr. Hammer preceded Mr. I-Iamlin,
did he not1

Mr. HAMMER. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. I may say this is very difficult for me to keep it

straight in any case. It is not a simple case. But Mr. Hamlin, of
course, will be called.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Thank you, Mr. Chainnan.
The CHAIRM-AN.You may proceed with your statement, Mr.

Hammer.

TESTIMONY OF <GOTTLIEB HAMMER; ACCOMPANIED BY MAURICE
M. BOUKSTEIN, ATORNEY, OF GUZIK & BOUKSTEIN

Mr. HAMMER. Mr. Chairman, may I express my appreciation for
the privilege of presenting an introductory statement. I hope it will
prove helpful, Mr. Chairman, if I would first describe the functions
of the following three organizations which bear a certain similarity
in their names,and the relationship between them. They are:

I. The Jewish Agency for Israel, ~Terusa]em, to which I shall refer
for convenience as the ~TerusalemAgency.

II. The Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., to which I shall refer for
convenience as the INC.

III. The Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., to which I shall
refer for convenience as the American Section.

Four charts describing the flow of funds and functions of these three
organizations are submitted with this statement.

I. THE JEWISH AGENOY FOR ISRAEL, JERUSALEM: (JERUSALEM AGENOY)

The Jerusalem Agency, with headquarters in Jerusalem, was orga­
nized in 1929 under the League of Nations mandate for Palestine.

It was established by Jewish groups, both Zionist and non-Zionist,
from all over the free world, for the purpose of creating a haven for
Jewish refugees and to facilitate their rehabilitation and resettlement
in Palestine, and later, Israel. Until 1948, the Jerusalem Agency
served as the representative Jewish authority in Palestine vis-a-vis
Britain, and later in the presentation of the Jewish case before the
United Nations.

Since 1948, when the State of Israel was established, the J erusalmn
Agency has performed no political functions.

The Jerusalem Agency is a unique organization. It is a nongovern­
mental body which was burdened with the extremely complicated task
of rehabilitating and resettling over 1 million refugees.
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It oontmu'eS'to care,aml1Ially,for tens of thousands of refugees and
~ettl~s t~em permanently. It probably. is the largest organization of
Its klnd'ln the world. It spends ap:proxlmately $100 million a year for
transportation, initial care, rehabIlitation, shelter, and resettlement
of ,Jewish ~efugees. America?- J ~ws contribute roughly about 40 per­
cent of thIS amount. ContrIbutIons are also receIved from Jewish
communities in Great Britain and the Commonwealth countries free
Europe, South Africa, and Latin America. '

In addition to charitable contributions, the Jerusalem Agency has
other important financial sources. These include:

(a) A share in German reparations funds.
(b) Grants from the Government of Israel for assistance in the agri­

cultural settlement of refugee immigrants.
. (c) Lo~ns and credit~. Under the pressure of large-scale refugee
ImmIgratIOn, a substantIal part of the Jerusalem Agency budget had
to be .fina?-ced by loans and advances in anticipation of future years'
contnbutlOns.

Si?-ce the independence o~ Israel in 1948, the Jerusalem Agency
earned out the transportatIOn and resettlement of approximately
1,100,000 refugee immigrants. First came approximately 250000 from
the DP camps of "\var-torn Europe. Following the first wave'of Euro­
pea?- refugees, ther~ came mass migrations from Yemen, Iraq, Bul­
garIa, CzechoslovakIa, Poland, and other countries. Large-scale im­
migration is still continuing.

II. THE JEWISH AGENOY FOR ISRAEL,. INO.

A. PRIOR TO APRIL 1960

In 1~4.4, the JerusalemAgoocyestablished a representative office in
the. UnIted St~tesunder.the name of the Jewish Agency for Palestine.
1;hIS office reg1St~red 'Ylth the Department of Justice llllder the For­
eIgn Agents, RegIstratIon Act. In February 1949 this. office was· in­
corporated as a membership corporation under the htwsof the State
of New York, as The~'J~wishAgency, Inc., whieh~:namewas changed
in Apr.il1959 ~o,T.he Je~ishAgency for Israel, Inc.

DurIng the InItIal perIOd o~ large~seale.refugee iImll...igration to Is.rael
(1949-52), the INC. worked IntenSIvely In the Unlte<! States in a num­
ber of areas:

(a) The INC. did whatever it could to strengthen the fundraising
activities of the United Jewish .....'\,ppeal.

(b). The INC. obtained commercial loans and credits from banks and
8uPI>hers to supplement funds available from current contributions
80 t lat the Jerusalem Agency would be in a position to cope with the
flood of refugee needs.
. (0) ~h~ INC. act~d as p~rchasingagent .for the Jerusalem Agency
!~ Itcqmrmg ne?essary eqUIpment and supplies in the United States.
I }~e purchases .Included blank~ts, tents, foodstuffs, medical supplies,
bUIldIng materIal, farm machInery, tractors, automotive equipment
livestock, and other supplies. '

It may be of interest to the committee to note that in 1949 when
Israel obtained its first Export-Import Bank loan, $25 million ~f that
lonn wns earmarke~ for agricultural settl~r;nentprograms of the J ern­
suJem Agency. ThIS amount, plus an addItIonal sum of approximntely j
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$50 million provid~d through the INC. out of United Jewish Appeal
ccampaign proceeds or loans, made up a total of $75 million in pur­
chases from IT.S. suppliers during a 3-year period (1950-53).

In more recent years, the INC. carried on also a program of other
activities in the field of education and public information. These
activities included:

(a) Maintaining contact with and assisting Zionist groups in the
United States and strengthening fundraising efforts.

(b) Promotion of the study of the Hebrew language and Hebrew,
Zionist, and Israel literature.

(c) Promotion of religious education and the study of the Bible.
(d) Securing American know-how and technical skill to work in

Israel and occasional assistance and guidance to Americans who desire
to \vork or settle in Israel.

(e) Publication and distribution of books on Israel and of general
,Tewish interest.

(I) Servicing Jewish communities throughout Latin America with
information, printed material, Jewish educational guidance, and so
forth.

(g) Cooperating with American youth organizations in the estab­
lishment of summer camps, seminars, study and travel groups to Israel,
instruction in Jewish music and folklore.

The INC. was reorganized in 1960 in order to provide a closer iden­
tification on the part of the people who raised funds with the problems
of actual operations in the field, and in order to satisfy the require­
ments of the Internal Revenue Service with respect to domestic orga­
nizations operating overseas.

As a result of the reorganization, on the basis of a plan and method
of operation previously cleared with the Internal Revenue Service, the
INC. came under the control of American organizations and citizens
and. thenceforth ceased being the agent and representative of the tTeru­
salem Agency. Accordingly, it deregistered as a foreign agent.

B. SUBSEQUENT TO APRIL 1, 1960

Under the reorganization, the INC. is the bod~ which determines
the use of 1Jnited J ewishAppeal collections intended for Israel. The
board includes principal officers and national leaders of United ,Tewish
Appeal. The board studies the needs and makes specific and detailed
allocations for rescue, resettlement, and rehabilitation progra,ms in
Israel. These programs are carried out in the field under the terms of
an agreement between the INC. and the Jerusalem Agency, which acts
as the operating agent· of the INC., subject to strict accounting and
controls. The INC. maintains a representative office in ,Jerusalem
which supervises and observes the work of its agent (the ,Jerusalem
Agency) in the spending of the American earmarked dollars and
makes periodic reports andrecommendations.

In addition, the INC. sends an American certified public account­
ant to ,Jerusalem each year to audit, verify, and report back to the
board the specific details of the expenditures made for the account
of the INC.

As of the effective date of its reorganization in 1960, the INC. di­
vested itself of all activities which had been carried on, on behalf of
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or at the request of the Jerusalem Agency. Its activities \vere there­
after, and are at present, confined to the administration of the ex­
penditure of United ,Jewish Appeal proceeds intended for Israel,
as I have just described.

The activities in the United States on behalf of the Jerusalem
Agency, have, since April 1960, been carried on by an organization
which was specifically incorporated in New York for this purpose and
is kno\yn as the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc. (the Ameri­
can Section) .

III. THE JEWISH AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INC.­

(AMERICAN SECTION)

The American Section acts as the representative of the Jerusalem
Agency in the United States and it is so registered under the Foreign
Agent Registration Act with the Department of Justice. It operates
exclusively with funds furnished by the Jerusalem Agency, which
it receives from sources outside the United States, or otherwise made
available for its account. The American Section does not receive
any United Jewish Appeal funds or other charitable contributions
in the United States.

In addition to strictly fiscal and purchasing functions on behalf of
the Jerusalem Agency, the American Section, of which Mr. Isadore
Hamlin, who is also here today, is the executive director, took over the
responsibility for the Zionist, educational, cultural, and other activi­
ties which had been carried out by the INC. prior to its reorganiza­
tion and deregistration as a foreign agent.

And now,Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, I should like to say:
(1) The Jerusalem Agency, with the funds provided by American

Jews and other Jewish communities, carries on a most vital historic
function. Without it, the job of resettling and rehabilitating the
lll~ndreds of t~ousands of Jews who had no place. to go, and who
mIght have perIshed, could never have been accomphshed.

(2) This job could not have been done without the enlightened
support of the free ,vorld, principally the United States. The job
of dealing ,vith these refugee immigrants could only have been done
by an organization which enjoyed the broad support of Jewish groups
all over the world, who were determined that the age-old homeless­
lIess of Jews, constantly seeking a haven where they could live a free
111\(1 productive life as Jews should come to an end.

(a) In order to rally this concern effectively and consistently over
IlIlllly years, a job of organization is required which calls for the use
of ILl I modem means of communication, including mass media.

Fl~W contributors spontaneously send in theIr checks each year.
Most of them must be made. aw~r~ of the magnitude of the problems
ILHf! tlu.lt what they ~re dOIng IS Important and .necessary. The in­
fOl'mat.IOn they reqUIre relates not only to the Immediate needs of
(!w l'{~fugees, but also to the social and economic and general condi­
tIOns 1Il Israel, which affect the process of rehabilitation and resettle­
ment of refugee immigrants.

It i~ for this. reason that the INq., pri~r to April!, 1960, and the
AmerIcan SectIOn after 1960, have found It necessary to support edu­
(~Iltionlll and informational activities.
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(4) Over the past ·25 years the lJnited tTewish Appeal raised·ap­
proxImately $1112 billion. American Jews contribut~d this money in
order that something be done about the lot of theIr less fortunate
brethren overseas. Contributions are made by Americans, tTews and
non-Jews, from all walks of life and in all social strata. American
Jews do not necessarily agree on all matters. Some are Democrats,
and some are Republicans, some are liberals and some are conserva­
tives, some are Zionists and some are non-Zionists, some are rich and
some are poor.

However, the overwhelming majority of American Jews do agree
and are united in their concern for refugees as demonstrated by the
outpouring of this tremendous sum over a 25-year period. More than
1 million Jewish families in the United States, which contribute an­
nually to the lJnited Jewish Appeal, will continue to give so long as
the need for such assistance exists, for deeply rooted in the conscious­
ness of American Jews is the tradition "For I am my brother's
keeper."

In making this very substantial effort to alleviate human suffering
a,broad, American Jews are gratified to know that they are acting in
the democratic and humanitarian traditions on which this country was
founded.

Jews of this generation who have witnessed the slaughter of 6 mil­
lion of their kin in the Nazi holocaust are reassured by the knowledge
that every Jew requiring a haven will find it because the Stat~ of
Israel exists.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
May I point to the attachnlent of these charts. If I may, I would

merely like to summa.rize and say that the purpose of attaching these
charts was to try to put graphically the flow of fundspriorw 1960,
and the flow of funds after 1960, and the flow of funds of American
funds after 1960, which refers to tlier~Q.;rganizedINC. Arid'finally
a chart indicating the present functions of the American Section.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Hammer.
(The charts referred to follow: )
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AFTER APRIL 1960

SOURCE OF, AND FLOW OF FUNDS (Except from USA> TO JEWISH AGENCY FOR ISRAEL, JERUSALEM
(THE JERUSALEM AGENCY)

CHART B

JEWISH AGENCY FOR ISRAEl, JERUSALEM (THE JERUSALEM AGENCY)

Elected by Represenlatives of Zionis' Orgonizotions In Counlries ThroughoUllhe Free World,
Controlled the Disposilion of Funds Received from Above Sources
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WORLD·WIDE
(beep. U.S.A.)

JEWISH AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INC.
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As Agen. of J.wis~ Agency for Israel, Jerusalem)
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CHART C

Controlled by United State. Citizen.

UNITED JEWISH APPEAL

(U.J.A.)

AFTER APRIL 1960

FLOW OF FUNDS FROM U.S.A. FOR RELIEF, REHABILITATION AND RESETILEMENT IN ISRAEL
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JEWISH AGENCY FOR ISRAEL, INC.
(THE INC.)

Controlled by United Stote. Citizen.
Adopts its own budget, allocotes expenditures for specific projects
in fields of Reception, Rehabilitation, Absorption, Resettlement and
Colonization of Refugee Immigrants and care of children and youth
among refugee Immigrants; and supervises such expenditures which
ore confirmed in the field, and also by independent audits. Has
operating agent in Israel under contractual arrangement.

T
JEWISH AGENCY FOR ISRAEL, JERUSALEM

(THE JERUSALEM AGENCY)
Acts as operating agent Tor Ine inc. In ISrael and' administerS
funds received from The Inc. under specific instructions and
supervision of The fnc.
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O}'FICERS OF THE JEWISH AGENCY FOR ISRAEL, INC.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hammer, your present position is exactly what;
I mean, are you with the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc. ?

Mr. HAMMER. I am with the reorganized Jewish Agency for Israel,
Inc., I am executive vice chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Is that a corporation ~
Mr. HA~Il\IER. That is a corporation, sir, organized under the mem-

bership laws of the State of New York.
The CHAIRMlAN'o And you are what, the executive vice chairman?
Mr. HAMMER. Executive vice chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have a list of the officers ~
Mr. HAMMER. I know who the officers are.
The CHAIRMAN. Could you give the officers for the record ~
Mr. HA~IMER. There is a boa.rd of 21. The chairman of the board

is Mr. Dewey D. Stone of Brockton, Mass. There are two vice chair­
men. One is .l\fr. Joseph Meyerhoff of Baltilnore, Md. He is vice
ehairman and he is also general chairman of the United Jewish Ap­
peal, I might add.

The other vice chairman is l\frs. Rose L. Halprin. There are two
treasurers. One is Mr. Max M. Fisher of Detroit, Mich., and the other
one is Mr. Abraham Goodman of New York. The secretary is Mr.
Louis Segal of New York, and myself as executive vice chairman.

The CHAIR~IAN. Those are the officers. It is controlled by this board
of directors of 21?

l\fr. HAMMER. The officers I listed are members of the board, and in
addition there are other directors all totaling 21. I am not a member
of the board.

The CHAIRMAN. Could you supply for the record a list of the mem­
bers of the board ~

Mr. HAMMER. Y88, sir. ',,"ould you want me to do that now?
The CHAIRl\IAN. No, you can do it later. There will be a number

of things-unless you have a list with you.
Mr. HAMMER. I don't have a list with me but I can recall from

memory.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, you can supply that.
Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir.
(Hoe appendix 1, p. 1397, Item 1.)
1'}1e CHAIRMAN. You have bylaws ~
Mr. I-IAMMER. We have bylaws.
'rIw CHAIRMAN. Could you supply a copy of the bylaws for the

record ~

Mr. IIAMMER. We will, yes, sir.
(800 nppendix 1, p.1397, Item 2.)
Tho CHAIRMAN. It is registered under the State of NewYork?
Mr.lIAl\fMER. It is incorporated as a membership corporation under

tho laws of the State of New York.
Mr. BOUKS'l'EIl'i. If I may say, Mr. C'hairman, I think the bylaws

and certificate of.incorporation have been made available to your staff
in New York.

The CH.AIRMAN. I am told we do not have a certified copy of it for
tho record.

Mr. BOUK8TEIN• We will be glad to furnish it.
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The CHAIRMAN. If you have got one you could identify it and put
it in the record.

Mr. HAMMER. We will be glad to furnish a certified copy, Mr.
Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Senator HUl\I(PHREY. What is the difference between a certified copy

and the one we have got ~
The CHAIRMAN. I don't know.
Senator HUMPHREY. Is there a difference,Mr. Pincus? If there

is any difference I would like to know what it is. What is the differ­
ence between a certified copy and the one that you have got? I am
not a lawyer. I just want to know.

Senator SPARKMAN. There would be no difference. It is just a
matter of identifying this. You might have to read the whole thing
or perhaps he knows from the appearance of it whether or not it is
a true copy. If he can identify it right now.

Senator HUMPHREY. That is all right.
Senator HICKENLOOPER. He would not be able to identify it unless

he read every word in it. It is only a question of having an accurate
one in the record.

MR. HAMMER'S DESCRIPTION OF FUNCTIONS OF JEWISH AGENCY,
AMERICAN SEt,'TION

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hammer, are you an officer in the Jewish
Agency-American Section ~

Mr. HAMMER. No, sir; I am not.
The CHAIRMAN. You have no connection with that ~
Mr. HAMMER. I have no connection with the American Section.
The CHAIRMAN. I notice you spoke about the American Section

on page 7 of your prepared statement. In what capacity were you
describing the functions of the Jewish Agency-American Section?

Mr. HAM:MER. Well, in April 1960, when we reorganized the INC.
and divested ourselves of the functions which I indicated we did,
I was aware of the nature of these functions because prior to 1960
they were an integral part of the INC., the organization of which I
was then executive director.

Subsequent information was given to me by Mr. Hamlin. I asked
him to check and verify the facts contained in my statement prior to
coming here.

The CHAIRMAN. That has been cleared with Mr. Hamlin?
Mr. HAMMER. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. I wanted the record to show that, I believe, he has

a similar position in the American Section.
Mr. HAMMER. In the American Section, sir.

DUTIES OF EXECUTIVE VICE CHAIRMAN

The CHAIRMAN. Would you just briefly describe for the record your
duties as executive vice chairman of this. organization?

Mr. HAMMER. As executive vice chairman of the Jewish Agency for
Israel, Inc., my functions are th~t of principal adm!nistrat~veofficer.
More specifically, I a~ responsIble for the fina~cIal affaIrs of ~he
organization. I negotIate whatever loans or credIts we may reqU1~'e.
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I. attempt to kee~ funds flowing !n accordance with a predetermined
budget. I superVlse t.he prepa~atIOn of reports. I obtain information
from our representatIve office In Jerusalem and circulate it to all the
mem?ers of our board and perform such other functions as may be
requIred of me by my board.

':fh~ CHAIRl\IA~. Is it fair t? sum~larize it as saying you are the
prIncIpal executIve officer of thIS partIcular corporation?
. Mr. HAMMER. 'Yell, I referred to myself as principal administra­

tIve officer, but I WIll accept the other, thank you, sir.

JERUSALEM AGENCY AND RELATION TO STATE OF ISRAEL

The CHAI~MAN. ~r. Hammer, the Jew!sh Agency for: Israel, Inc.,
was at one tIme regIstered under the ForeIgn Agent RegJstration Act
?f 1938, as amended, as an agent of the J e,vish Agency for Palestine'
IS that correct? '

Mr. HAMMER. That is correct, sir. Prior to 1960.
The CHAIRMAN. The registration statements filed were executed

and prepared by you.
Mr. HAMl\IER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN..The Jewish Agency for Palestine is, I believe to-

day called the JewIsh Agency for Israel, is that correct?
Mr. HAMMER. That is correct sir. '
The CHAIRMAN. And it is loc~ted in Jerusalem?
Mr. HAMMER. In Jerusalem.
.The CHAI~MAN. And for convenience you have already stat-ed we

wIll refer to It 3;s the Jerusa~emAgency. It is rather difficult to keep
these separated In our own mInd.

Woudl you explain to the committee the relation, first of the J erusa­
Jem Agency to the State of Israel?

Mr: HAl\~MER. The .Jerusalem Agency is the body which as I have
des~rI?e~,. IS responSIble for the bringing of immigrants and for
theIr InItIal care and resettlem~nt. In this regard they obviously
have to consult and cooperate WIth the host government in this case
t,he qovernme~t of .I~rae.I. They c<?ordinate their activities, they
coordInate theIr POlICIes In all questIOns affecting the immigra60n
Il.lld re~ettlement of refugee immigrants.

I tlunk I should make it clear they are not part of the Government
fJwy ~re not a governm~ntal agency, nor are they an agency of th~
GoveI!lment. The JeWIsh Agency for Israel Jerusalem is an in­
hn'lllttlOnal body created ~y Jewish groups thr~ughout the ~orld who
Int~et once every. 4 year~ I~ :;t congress or convention at which time
Uwy, elect or deSIgnate IndIVIduals to serve as the "Executive of the
JowIHh Agency."

CORPORATE STATUS OF 'l'HE JEWISH AGENCY

The CHAIRMAN. Is it a corporation?
Mr. IfAMMER. I believe it is a corporation under Israel law.
The CHAIRMAN. Incorporated in Israel ~

Mr. HAMMER. In. Israel. It .was an. unincorporated association for
many years, es~abhshed first In ZUrIch, Switzerland, in 1929, but
aft.e~ the establIshment of the state sometime in the early 1950's it
wltSlncorporated under Israel law.
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The CHAIRMAN. Does it have a board of directors ~ ..
Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I think I could help you In thIS

respect.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. BOUKSTEIN. It has the same kind of special.1egal recognItIOn

that was given in this country to the ~ed Cross In tp.e sense that
it was created as a legal entity by a ~pecIaI act.of Parhamen~ rather
than by the filing of a certificate of IncorporatIOn by a clerk In some
county clerk's office. . ~

TIH~ CHAIRMAN. Does it have a board of dlrec!ors. ..
Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir. lit has a board of dIrectors WhICh IS called

the Executive of the Jewish Agency. . ~
The CHAIRMAN. How many members of the ExecutIve t

MY;". HAMMER. Approximately 19, I think.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have a list of them ~. . .
Mr. HAMMER. I don't have one but one can be obta.lned. ~ th~nk

Mr. Hamlin could provide such a list because he is, or hIS organ.lzatIOn
represents the Jerusalem Agency and he would probably have It.

QUESTION OF AGREEMENTS BETWEEN JERUSALEM AGENCY AND
GOVERNMENT OF ISRAEL

The CHAIRMAN. vVe can ask Mr. I-Iamlin that.
Now, are there any agreements exist~ng between t~le J eru~ale~

Agency and the Government of Israel WIth rc.spect to Its functl?ns.
~rr. HAMMER. There is an agreement spellmg out. the functIOns,

the broad general functions and character o! the JewIsh .Agency for
Israel, Jerusalem, the Jerusalem Agency whICh was, I belIeve entered
into between the Government of Israel and the Jerusalem Agency some
years ago.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have a copy of ~hat ~ .'
Mr. HAMMER. I don't have a copy WIth me. I have no partlcu-

lar-- f
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have one available you could supply or

the record~ . . h b bl b hI
Mr. HAMMER. Again, I think Mr. HamlIn mIg t pro aye a e

to supply that.

RELATIONSHIP OF EXECUTIVE BODY TO THE JERUSALEM AGENCY

The CHAIRMAN. Well, what is the relationship of this executive
body, you say of 19 ~

Mr. HAMMER. Approximately 19.
The CHAIRMAN. TotheJerusalemAgency. .
Mr. HAMMER. It acts as the executive conlmittee or the board of

directors of the Jerusalem Agency. . . .
The CHAIRMAN. Does it also have an executIve officer SImIlar to

yours ~ 1 . h d 'tMr. HAMMER. It is a most unusual ~etup, one.w 11C we on gen-
erally find here. It is both an executIve com!lllttee a~d also an ad­
ministrative body. Individual mem.bers ~f th~s ex~cutlvegrou~have
specific responsibilities, one in the field of IIIlIl!-IgratIOn, another In the
field of absorption, a third in the field of agrIcultural settlement, one
is a treasurer, and so 011.
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They divide up the administrative responsibilities among them­
selves, each one responsible for his particular part of the job, and then
they get together and meet as an executive board or board of directors.

In addition there is a secretary general who helps coordinate the
activities.

The CHAIRMAN. Who is he ~

Mr. HAMMER. A man by the name of Dr. MosheAvidor.
Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Senator, just if I may as an a.side, I was at his

home one day and I saw a certificate on his wall that he is an honorary
citizen of your State, given to him by the Governor of your State in
connection with some educational actIVity, I don't know what it is.

MR. HAMMER'S RELATIONSHIP WITH JERUSALEM AGENCY PRIOR TO 1960

The CHAIRMAN. vVhen you were vice chairman; is that correct'~
before 1960, in other words?

~:Ir. HAl\IMER. I was executive director of INC. before 1960.
The. CHAIRMAN. At that time what was yonr relationship with thl~

J erusale.m Agency?
Mr. HAl\-fMER. vVe. represented the Jerusalem Agency, and we. carrie.d

out all of the. functions of the fiscal agent, purchasing agent, as well
as carrying on educational and informational activities in the United
States.

The. CIIAIRl\IAN. Let me see, this organization of which you were
executive chairman at that time, executive­

~fr. HA::\-IMER. Director.
The CHAIRMAN. Director: was established in 1949?
Mr. HA:\[MER. It was established in 1949. It was established as an

office in 1944, and incorporated in 1949.
The CHAIRl\IAN. Under the name of the J e.wish Agency, Inc. ~
Mr. HAl\OIER. Right.
The CHAIRl\IAN. vVhich later be.came the Jewish Age.ncy for Israel,

Inc. is that correct '?

Mr. HAMMER. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Is there any particular reason why you change.d

the name at that time?
Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir. The name \vas changed in order to re.flect

more accurately the area in which we worked.
Prior to 1948 it was known as the Jewish Age.ncy for Palestine..

After the establishment of the State it was felt that it was incorrect
t.o continue under the. old name, and it was change.d in order to
update it.

RELATION OF JEWISH AGENCY PRIOR TO 1960

'rhe CHAIRMAN. Prior then to 1960, your relation to the J erusale.m
Agency was that of an agent in this country; is this correct ~

Mr. HAl\IMER. That is correct, sir, and that is the way we registered.
The CHAIRMAN. And you were. directed in your operations by the

Executive in J e.rusalem ~

Mr. HAMMER. That is correct, sir. In addition to the general over­
0.11 policies which were formulated by the entire board of the Jewish
Agency, the 19 I referred to, there were resident in the Unite.d States
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6 or 7 -,"~merican members of that Jewish Agency Executive wh? would
meet frequently .and regul3;rly for ~he purpose of conductlng the
affairs of the JewIsh Agency In the UnIted States.

OWNERSHIP AND DIRECTION OF JEWISH AGENCY, JERUSALEM

The CHAIRMAN. "'\tVas the Jewish Agency a member of the New Y~rk
corporation prior to 1960, during the period y~:m were in charge of It ~

Mr. HAMMER. By member of the corporatIOn, I am not a lawyer,
Senator--

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Senator, can I tell him the legal facts ~
The CHAIRl\IAN. Yes.
Mr. BOUKSTEIN. The members of the corporation were the members

of the entire Executive of the Jewish Agency for Israel, ~he Jerusalem
Agency, which included the American members. The dI~ctorsof the
corporation were the American members of the ExecutIve.

The CHAIRl\IAN. They were the directors, but the Jewish Agency,
Jerusalem, was a member of the corporation ~

Mr. HAMMER. The 19 members, they were the members of the cor-
poration. , h 2

The CHAIRMAN. They were the only members, weren t t ey.
Mr. HAMMER. They were the only members.
The CHAIRMAN. So that the Jewish Agency in effect owned and

directed completely the one in New York ~
Mr. HAMMER. That is correct, sir. . .
The CHAIRl\IAN. Do you have a copy of the bylaws effectIve prIOr

to 1960 of the New York corporation ~
Mr. HAMMER. There is a set of bylaws in existence, I presume, and

I don't have thenl in my physical possession at this moment, ~:mt­
The CHAIRMAN. Will you supply those for the record; that IS, those

effective prior to 1960 ~
Mr. HAMMER. Prior to 1960.
The CHAIRMAN. Before the change.
Mr. HAMMER. I would be glad to.
(See appendix 1, p. 1399, Item 3.)

MEMBERSHIP OF NEW YORK CORPORATION AFTER REORGANIZATION

The CHAIRMAN. When the corporation was reo~ganized in 1~60,
was the membership of the New York corporatIOn at that tIme
changed? . d'

Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir. When the corporatio?- was reorg~nlze In
1960 the membership was changed in order to Insure AmerIcan co~­
trol.' Under the reorganization the United Israel A.ppeal, an ~merI­
can corporation, became the major member cont:r:olhng two-thIrds ~f
the Board of the reorganized INC., and t?-e JeWIsh Agenc:y-Amen­
can Section, became the other member, WIth a representatIon of one-
third of the board.

REASON FOR REORGANIZATION

The CHAIRMAN. What was the reason for that change~
Mr. HAMMER. The reason for that change was to give ~ffect to tp.e

desire to identify the people who were actIvely engaged In fundrals-
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ing in the United States with the problems in the field, and also to
buttress our position insofar as the requirements of the Internal Rev­
en.ue Service were concerned regarding domestic organizations oper­
atIng overseas. In short, what we attempted to do was to divest the
~Nq. of foreign c~:>ntrol, set i~ up as an Am.erican-co~trolledorgan­
IzatIOn, and gIve It the functIOn of controlhng AmerIcan funds in­
tended for use overseas.

The CHAIRMAN. So the INC., in effect became the Jewish Agency­
American Section; is that correct?

Mr. HAMMER. I hesitate to use the term "American Section." It
was no~ the Am~rican Section. It was an independent organization,
allocatIng AmerIcan money for such programs overseas as it deemed
worthy and necessary, and simply used the facilities of the Jerusalem
~gency to implement this program for reasons of economy and effi­
CIency.

The CHAIRMAN. Was this American Section a member of INC.?
. Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir; I have so stated, that the American Sec­
(,lOn~there are tW? members: One is the United Israel Appeal, with
a WeIght of two-thuds of the board, or 14; and the American Section
with a weight of one-third, or 7. '

(See appendix 1, p. 1397, Item 2.)

UNITED ISRAEL APPEAL (UIA)

The CHAIRMAN. I see.
Now, the United Israel Appeal, Inc., is also a New York membership

corporation?
Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir; that is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you hold, or have you held, any positions with

the United Israel Appeal, Inc.?
Mr. HAMMER. I am secretary of the United Israel Appeal, Inc.
The CHAIRMAN, How long have you been secretary?
Mr. HAMMER. I daresay 6 or 7 years.
The CHAIRMAN. And it is also a corporation?
Mr. HAMMER. It is also a membership corporation.
The CHAIRMAN. Who are the members of the United Israel Appeal

Ilw.? '
MI'. HAMMER. There are 120 Americans from various communities

lhl'oughout the United States.
The CHAIRMAN. Are these private individuals?
MI'. IlAMMER. Private individuals.
'rJw CHAIRMAN. Are they members of the board of directors?
Mr. HAMMER. Most of them are members of the board of directors.

1 would say that they coincide, the list coincides.
'rIll' CHAIRMAN. A hundred how many?
MI" HAMMER. 120.
MI'. B?U;r:rSTEIN. Mr. Chai~man,so that .the record will be absolutely

(\01'1'001" It IS a legal fact whIch I would lIke to be helpful with.
'fhe CHAIRMAN. Yes.
MI'. BOUKSTEIN, The membership of the UIA is, as Mr. Hammer

Hl,nted, I believe, 120. The board consists of the same 120 people, and
It Humber of people, 10 or 15, elected at large by the 110 from all over
lIw United States,

'I'he CHAIRMAN, Wait a minute, you said 120 first,
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Mr. BOUKSTEIN. 120, I do not remember exactly the number.
The CHAIRMAN. Approximately?
Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Yes, I wanted to add the fact that these 120 elect

additional 15, at large.
The CHAIRMAN. As members?
Mr. BOUKSl.'EIN. As members.
The CHAIRMAN. Do they have a smaller board, an executive com-

mitwe?
Mr. HAMMER. There is a smaller executive committee.
The CHAIRMAN. Of how many?
Mr. HAMMER. I would say the smaller executive committee is prob-

ably 35 or 40, approximately. I am not certain of the exact number.
The CHAIRMAN. Who are the officers?
Mr. HAMMER. The chairman, the national chairman, of the United

Israel Appeal is Mr. Dewey D. Stone, of Boston. The chairman of the
board is Mr. William H. Sylk, of Philadelphia, and then there are
other officers, various vice presidents and treasurers.

I can supply a detailed list of officers later, if you so desire, Mr.
Chairman.

The CHAmMAN. I think we ought to have it if we are to get this
straight.

~{r. HAMME~. I would be very happy to furnish it.
(See appendIx 1, p. 13'99, Item 4.)
The CHAIRMAN. And I asked you, I believe you said you would

provide a copy of the bylaws of the United Israel Appeal?
Mr. HAMMER. Prior to 1960.
(See appendix 1, p. 1400, Item 5.)

RELATION OF PALESTINE FOUNDATION FUND TO UIA

The CHAIRMAN. What relation does the Palestine Foundation
Fund, Inc., have to the United Israel Appeal, Inc., if any?

Mr. HAMMER. Perhaps it would appear clearer if I were permitted
to state that the first organization to appear on the scene was the
Palestine Foundation Fund, and that was in 1921. It was organized
as the fundraising arm of the Jewish Agency for Palestine.

In 1927, it was found that there were two competing organizations
attempting to raise money for the ,Jews in Palestine: One was the
Palestine Foundation Fund, and the other was the Jewish National
Fund. For the sake of expediency, the two were combined for Tund­
raising purposes under an organization called the lTnited Palestine
Appeal, which name was later changed to the United Israel Appeal,
about which you have just been asking me questions.

That was in 1927. -
For many years, the United Israel Appeal, previously known as the

United Palestine Appeal, raised funds.
Then, in 1938, it was found that ,Tewish needs overseas had grown

tremendously as a result of the Nazi excesses, and the United Jewish
Appeal was established in order to raise money for the United Israel
Appeal and the American-Jewish Joint Distribution Commitwe,
so that you have an active fundraising organization called the
lJnited Jewish Appeal, I say today. This is the body which raises
the money.

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1233

Th~ Vnited Israel ~ppeal is a ~tandby organization in the sense
that It IS ~ot very !1ctlve, because Its fundraising job is being done
bJ the l.!nlted JewIsh. Appeal, and then you have the old Palestine
Ii oundatwn Fund, whIch has not func~i0!1ed for many, many years,
other than to merely serve as a transmISSIon of funds.

The CH;AIRMAN. Well, the Palestine Foundation Fund isa melnber
OT the UnIted Israel Appeal, Inc.?

Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Does it control the lTnited Israel Appeal, Inc.?
Mr. HAMMER. If I may, I would like to refresh my memory.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Ask your lawyer.
Mr. HAMMER. Mr. Cha~rma~l, t~is has gone through a number of

metamorphoses; at one time It dId. Then at another time-there
were two I?embers wh? controlled the United Israel Appeal: It was
the Palestlne.Found~tIonFund and the Jewish National Fund. In
W51, the JewIsh ;NatlOnal Fund was separated out from this arrange­
ment. At that tIme there were other chanaes made in the corporate
structure. M

I would ask your indulgence ,sir, if I may refresh my memory check
these facts, and then submit for the record the present status 'of the
('orporate control of United Israel Appeal.

The CHAIRMAN. Tha;t would be reflected in the bylaws, would it not?
Mr. HAMMER. Yes, SIr.
The CHAIRMAN. If ~ou supply the bylaws of these corporations?
Mr. HAMMER. Yes,sIr.
(See appendix 1, p.1401, Item 6.)
The CHAIRMAN. Were you an officer in the Palestine Foundation

Fund,Inc. ?
Mr. HAMMER. I am associate treasurer of the Palestine Foundation

Fund.
The CHAIRMAN. Wer:e you, during this period prior to 1960?
Mr. HAMMER. Yes, SIr.
The CHAIRMAN. Associate what?
Mr. HAMMER. Associate treasurer.
The CHAIRMAN. Throughout that period, or most of it?
~r. HAMMER. Most of that period, I would say.
rhe CHAIRMAN. The Senator from Missouri.

BALFOUR DECLARATION OF 1917

Hmmtor SYMINGTON. Would you describe the Balfour Declaration
ntHl what year? '¥1'. TIAMMER. The Balfour Declaration.

Hnllator SYMINGTON. The Balfour Declaration.
Mr', IIxl\fl\IER. ~t. was issued in 1917. It represented a statement on

ht'h,nl f )of the .BritIsh Government by i~s then Foreign Secretary to
Lm d hothschild on behalf of the JeWIsh community in which M
BnJfonr-- r.

H(ma.tor SYMINGTON. Lord Rothschild was representinO' the-­
Mr, I-~AMMER. He was head of the Zionists. Lord Ba1:fo~r informed

fhA .Tewlsh community that it was the sense of the British Govern­
ment, !,hat they: would expe~ite the establishment of a Jewish national
home In PalestIne at the earlIest opportunity.
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Senator SYMINGTON. A declaration on the part of the British Gov-
ernment to form the State of Israel in the future?

Mr. HAMMER. At some point in the future.
Senator SYMINGTON. It was made during wartime?
Mr. HAMMER. World War I, 1917, November 1917.
Senator SYMINGTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAMMER. Thank you, sir.

MEMBERS OF PALESTINE FOUNDATION FUND

The CHAIR~IAN. Mr. Hammer, I find it difficult for myself to fol­
low. The reason for these questions is to try to establish the relation­
ship between these various organizations and the registrant; that is
what the line of questions is designed to reveal, if possible.

On the Palestine Foundation Fund, I do not believe I asked you who
the members of that corporation are.

Mr. HAMMER. Various Zionist groups in the United States.
The CHAIRMAN. Groups or individuals?
Mr. HAMMER. I believe it is groups. Of course, the groups desig­

nate individuals who serve as members of the hoard. They were the
ones who originally constituted the Palestine Foundation Fund, and
they continue in this regard.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know how many there are ?
Mr. HAMMER. There are four major groups. There is the Zionist

Organization of America; there is the IIadassah, the National Wo­
man's Zionist Organization; there is the Labor Zionist Organization
of America; and the fourth one would be the Mizrachi Organization.

The CHAIRMAN. The bylaws of that organization would reveal-­
Mr. HAMMER. Would reflect these facts.
The CHAIRMAN. Would you supply us with a copy of those facts?
Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir, I will do so at the earliest moment.
(See appendix 1, p.1401, Item 7.)

JEWISH NATIONAL FUND (JNF) AND PALESTINE, FOUNDATION FUND (PFF)

Senator HUMPHREY. Mr. Chairman, on the chart we have where­
where it says PFF, and above it, it says I{eren Hayesod.

Mr. HAMMER. That is the organization we were just discussing.
Senator HUMPHREY. That is the one you were just discussing and at

one time that was the same as the Jewish National Fund?
Mr. HAMMER. No, sir; it was the sister fund to the Jewish National

Fund.
Senator HUMPHREY. It was the sister fund to the Jewish National

Fund. Is the JNF now under the United Israel Appeal?
Mr. HAMMER. No. The JNF, Senator, is an independent fund-

raising body, operating by itself and raising its own funds.
Senator HUMPHREY. So it is split off?
Mr. HAMMER. It is split off.
Senator HUMPHREY. Yes.

OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS OF JEWISH AGENCY FOR ISRAEL, INC., AND UIA

The CHAIRMAN. Are any members of the Palestine Foundation
Fund subject to the direct or indirect control of the Jerusalem
Agency?
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~{r. HAMMER. No, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Do any of the directors and officers of the Jewish

Ag~ncy for I~r3;el, Inc., also occupy positions as directors or officers
of eIther the UnIted Israel Appeal, Inc., or the Palestine Foundation
Fund?

Mr. HAMMER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Who are they?

, ~Ir. HAMMER. Well, in t~le United Israel Appeal, Mr. Dewey
Stone-excuse me, Mr. ChaIrman. 'Vhen you refer to the Jewish
Agency for Israel, Inc., was this prior to 1960 or after 1960?

The CHAIRMAN. After 1960, if you know.
Mr. HAMMER. Yes.
Afte~ 1960, the chair~an of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., and

the chaIrman of the UnIted Israel AppeaI is one and the same person
Mr. Dewey D. ~tone.. I occupy a position in both organizations. i
am executIve VIce chaIrman of the INC., and I am secretary of the
United Israel Appeal.

TheTe ~re oth~r officers, there are other gentlemen who, I am sure,
~erve as eIther dIreetor~ or me!ilbers of the United Israel Appeal. It
1~ purely' an honorary lrst.. It IS not a ver:y active corporation. These
facts WIll be brought out In greater detaIl when I submit the list of
the officers and members of the United Israel Appeal.

TAX REASONS l<~OR REORGANIZATION OF JEWISH AGENCY FOR ISRAEL, INC.,
IN 1960

The CHA~RM~N. ! ou mentioned in your statement one reason for
th~ reorganIzatIOn In 1960 of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., as
beIng tax reasons. What were those reasons?

Mr. HAM~~ER. In 1959, the then Under Secretary of the Treasury
M~. Fred Scr!bner, conv.ene~a meeting to which a, number of represent~
ntlves of varIOUS organIzatIOns were invited to attend-I was one of
them-at which he described a dilemma in the Department in the
Treasury, and in the Internal Revenue Service with respect to the
operations of domestic organizations working ov~rseas. He was con­
(~twned about the fact that there were a number of organizations which
Ill' termed "con~uit" organizatio.ns.. We. helped clarify the thinking
Oil that, and thIS happened to COInCIde WIth a desire of our people on
t.ho part of our people, to bring into closer identification some of'the
ll'ndt'rs of the United fJewish Appeal with the problems overseas.

Wn therefore submitted a plan of reorganization under which the
.Tlwmmlem ~gency divested .itself of control of the INC.; the INC.
wn... r~o~ganIzed as all; AmerIcan-controlled corporation, with the re­
NpOllHJlnhty for studyIng refugee needs overseas and for makinO' allo­
ontiorlH with American dollars for such needs and to superv~e the
MI>l'tHling of American money overseas. '

J Rhould point out when I say "our people," I mean Americans' I
do not mean Israelis. '

I .Hhould also like to make the point, Mr. Chairman, that since
April 1D60 I am no longer responsible to the ,Jerusal~m Agency, nor
nIH I under t.he control of the ,Jerusalem Agency. Smce April 1960
I nm "p,sponslhle only to the board of directors of the ,Jewish Agency
tot' IArnel, Inc.
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The CHAIRMAN. Is that the American Section ~
Mr. I-IAMMER. No, sir; the INC., the American organization.
Senator HUMPHREY. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question ~
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

CITIZENSHIP OF INC. BOARD MEMBERS

Senator HUMPHREY. The chart sa,ys "controlled by U.S. citizens" of
the Jewish Agency, Inc. Does it mean that all melnbers of the boa,rd
are U.S. citizens~

Mr. HA~lMER. Twenty out of twenty-one members of this board are
U.S. citizens. The one exception is the treasurer of the Jewish Agency,
and the reason for inviting hinl to serve on the board is so ,that he
can have the opportunity of coming to the board and presenting his
global requirements and to furnish us with such information as we
may need in order to frame our own budget of expenditures.

This, incidentally, is not the only Inethod we use in order to obtain
information. 'Ve employ the services of a representative, in this case
Dr. Isador Lubin, who served for many years in the U.S. Government,
an eminent economist, who heads our office, consultative office, and
he examines the programs in Israel; he Inakes four or five trips a
year over there. I-lis assistant is resident there.

'Ve obtain a constant flow of information \vhich we then evaluate
as to needs, and we determine, upon Dr. Lubin's reconlmendation,
where and how our funds should be spent.

I-lis assistant, incidentally, who is resident in Israel, is also Ameri-
can, and stenographers there, also American.

POLICY OF INC. CONTROI..LED BY U.S. CITIZENS

Senator HUMPHREY. The policy, however, of the Jewish Agency
for Israel is under the control of American citizens ~

Mr. HAM~lER. The INC. is under the control of American citizens;
its headquarters are in New York. We meet here; we determine here
how the money should be spent. It is determined and controlled by
Americans.

In addition, I should point out that we have our own independent
auditing done by an American auditor who goes over annually, checks
and verIfies to see that the moneys we have allocated were spent by
our agent, meaning the Jerusalem Agency, in accordance with our
wishes in this matter.

Senator SYMINGTON. 'Ve ought to put that in our own foreign aid
program.

REASON FOR Nl!iW YORK CORPORATION TERMINATING REGISTRATION

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. I-Iammer, as a result of the reorganization, the
New York corporation terminated its registration under the Foreign
Agent's Registration Act; is that correct ~

~1r. HAMMER. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. vVas this on the theory that the New York corpora-

tion was no longer subject to the control of the Jerusalem Agency'?
~1r. HAMMER. It was no longer subject to the control or the Jeru-
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Halern Agency It was pe f' h f .dl~pendent1y i~ the determin~ti:::~rhot A u~ctlOn than to act in­
Hpent overseas. ow merIcan funds should be

The CHAIRMAN. Then, is it correct to say that before 1960 0
the uge~t of the Jerusalem Agency? .A-fter 1960 th J'Y u wlere
Ag-cncy IS your agent? ' e erusa em

MI'. JIAMMER. That is correct, sir.

LETTER DATED APRIL 5, 1962

The CHAIRMAN Mr Hammer I hA pl'i] 5, 1962 fr~m y~urself G~ttr ~wJou a copy of aletter dated
11/1 i ted Israel 'A eal t II' Ie ammer, as secretary of the
of t1'1~ Untted feP: '1' A'o en

l
ry fCG'Bern,stein, executive vice president

WIS 1 ppea 0 reater New York d k'f
pl'('pared and sent such a letter? ... ,an as I you

1\11'. HAMMER. Yes, sir; that is my siQ1lature. I did prepare this.
( .\ copy of the letter follows:) b

UNITED ISRAEL ApPEAL

MI', HENRY 0, BI<~RNSTEIN, New York, N.Y., April 5, 1962.

/1:J'c('utive Vice Ohairman
(Iuif('ll Jewish Appeal of Greater New York
Nt'II' York, N.Y. '

I )1':i\I~ HEXRY: In pursuance of the discussio .'
11I1'111. I'pached, concerning the Jewish Teleo-rap~~ ~hlch.were held and the agree-
h,v !\tl'. Aryeh L. Pincus, treasurer of th "" .' ~c geney, I have been authorized
10 I'll,\' out, on behalf of the United Isr:ef

e
:

lsh
tg6en7cy, to ask New York UJA

.1C'\\'I~h Telegraphic Ao-ency for the' ppea, percent of $50,000 to the
I I II h' • year commencing April 1 1962 'V d

H 11111 • ll1t the Joint Distrihution Committee will l'k." ' .. e un er-
011 t 1,\11 11' hehalf, 33 percent of the $50,000, 1 eWlse ask you to payout,

\\ I' would request that this mone b .d .
1110 I'ate of $1750 per week Thi' ye pal out. to .ITA, effectIve at once at
hy .J'I'A of its contemplated incSo~:::lf~~ascertal11ed after a careful evaluation
1111'01111'. Should .ITA's income from oth .. 'V~lfa~e Funds and other expected
1l0"~ 011. we may ask vou to revise this fiO" er SdQ·u.r ces lllcrease unexpectedly as time

\V, '1:' . ~. ""ure ownward.
1 III e a( vIsmg .ITA that so long as this arr "

Cllld, l'lllld-raising campaigns in New York. angement eXIsts, It may not con-

Looldllg' fonvard to your confirmation of thOHilleerely yours, IS arrangement,

(
1 I) '. . . GOTTLIEB HAMMER, Secretary
(': \.11 hhI Herbert FrIedman Mr Isadore Ha I' D I ." .mIn, r. saac Moya!.

AUTIIOHIZATION FROl\I JERUSALEM AGENCY TO REQUEST FUNDS
FROM: UNITED JE\VISH APPEAL

Tl}{~ CIIAIRMAN. The first paragraph, you win note, reads as follows:
&1& lJUfHlIllnce of the discussions whi h h

.'mWl1rnhlll Uw Jewish Telegraphic Age~lCVw~r: el~ and the a%reement reached'4, 1.ln(1uII, Irplumrer of the Jewish Agendy t ave k~n authorIzed by Mr. Aryeh
Ull hohal' of the United Israel A e ,0 as ... ew York UJA to payout
'l'tdttarrUllhl(' A~ency for the year comr;;:e:~i::le~~~ni9~~ $50,000 to the Jewish

WI' llllrlf'flooltllnd that the joint distribution ~rr. '.' " " , .
10 lUly 0111'. 011 their behalf 33 percent of the $50,~~~nllttee "\\111, lIkeWIse, ask you

'Y0u]<l you explain to the committee why you as secretaI" f
1Tlllt.(,<1 IHl'ltel Appe!tl, reqllir('(l all allthoriz'ati~n( ~from tl1e)? ~?le
~~AI?, .1"l'u""lmn, III ol'dm' to 111111", thi" I''''luest of the Ne\~ Y~~k

04· nu-oft.--pt. 8--8
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Mr. HAMMER. Mr. Chairman, this was a budgetary matter. T~ t?e
extent that we could pass on to the Jerusalem Agency such admIn\sd
trative costs and have them absorb theIn, we would do so. We wd.ou

refer that our funds at the end of the year show an expen I~ure
for operational needs, rather than for an item which could be. classI~ed
as an administrative c~s! or. something other than expenditures or
refuaee relief and rehabIlItatIOn. . I

The CHAIRMAN. If this was your agent and you were III contr:o,
why did you require authorization from the treasurer of the JewIsh

Agency~ . h' 'th tl' d heMr. HAMMER. Because, I .would be c~a.rgmg: 1m WI us, a~
would have to absorb it in hIS own admInIstratIve budget, rather than
my own.

QUESTION ON REORGANIZATION BASED ON BUDGET DIGEST OF COUNCIL
OF JEWISH FEDERATIONS AND WELItARE FUNDS

The CHAIRMAN. In connection with this question of th~ reasons for
the reorganization, I show you No. 30 of the Budget DIg~StS of the
Council of Jewish Federations and vVelfare Funds, relatln.g to the
American Zionist Council, 515 Park ..A..venue, New York CIty.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

BUDGET DIGESTS

FED"'... "TIONS AND WELFARE FUNDS, INC., ~EW YORK, N.Y.
COUN eIL OF JEWISH "dW1

MAY 1961-NO. 30

American Zionist Council, 515 Park Avenue, New York ~2, N.Y.

The American Zionist Council is an organization of organizations.· Its
constituent organizations are:
American Jewish League for Israel.
B'nai Zion. .
Ha(lassah, Women's Zionist Organiz.ation o.f Amenca. d

1 d H 1 Hamizrachi Women anReligious Zionists of America (me u mg apoe
Mizrachi Women). .)

Labor Zionist Movement (including Farband~PIOneer Women.
Progressive Zionist League-Hashomer Hatzalr. .
United Labor Zionist Party (Achdu~Avodah-Poale ZIOn),
United Zionist-Revisionists of AmerICa.
Zionist Organization of America.

The AZC is appealing directly to Welfare Funds for the first time i~ 1!!61

~ ~[IOrd1~J.78~~~ ~~fa~:e ~:$~8~~~~e~~;c~1,~6~~4~~ *s*o~~~tt~;o~~O~~~;lt~~:
F~nd ~ources, including support from its constituent organ~zatlOns, wII e
airected especially to finance those programs which have more dIr~t relevance:o

'bTt' of these organizations than to the commumty as a who e.
the r~sponsl 1 1 Ie.s f $215 000 hich it will seek to raise from and
This IS refle~:~~~r::ie ~~a;tso nine c~nsti~ent organizations. It will also seek
ihrOU;gh i~~2 000 in Ne~ York City and will require an ~dditional $178,000 from
i~;:~::dentfund raising in some large cities to balance ItS budget.

-The American Zionist Council is listed by the Internal Revenue Service as a tax-exempt

and tax-deduCtlbble °irgaintzamtieono'f about $35 000 should be added to this total for earnings~
**On a gro88 as s, nco ,

fees, subscriptions, and the like.
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In order that Welfare Funds might conduct their 1961 campaigns on the basis
of inclusion of the appeal of the AZC, a notice was sent to Welfare Funds by
AZO early in 1961 indicating that the AZC wished to be considered a direct
beneficiary of Welfare Funds in 1961 and that it would Submit program ari'<t
bugetary information to the Council of Jewish Federations and Welfare Funds
Rnd specific requests to each Federation at a later date.

The information in this report is drawn largely from data submitted by AZC
In nccordance with this notice.

'l'he AZC was formerly financed by the Jewish Agency for Israel, but this
flnnncial support was to cease at March 31, 1961. The source of this Jewish
A~ency support of the AZC was the UJA which is financed by Welfare Funds.
'1'he AZC is seeking direct support from Welfare Funds since the reorganization
or the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc. in 1960 resulted in the separation of AZC
nctivities from the basic programs of immigrant aid which will continue to be
nnanced by the Jewish Agency for Israel. This separation was in line with the
principle that decisions and support of domestic activities should be made by the
American Jewish community rather than by an international agency.

'l'he budgetary level of $1,463,487 for 1961-62 is approximately the same ex­
penditure level as for 19fiQ-61, the terminal year of Jewish Agency support.
With the transfer of financial responsibility and program administration from
the Jewish Agency, the AZC plans to examine the transferred programs to de­
ft~rmine whether changes are feasible or desirable as well as the level of op­
('I'lltions which would be necessitated by realistic financial prospects or experi­
ence.

'I'he major headings in the AZC expenditure and income budget for 1961-62
111'0 indicated at the end of this report. The amounts sought from each source
ot Income, as related to each type of program, are also indicated,

1. 'l'he Information and Pu1Jlic Relations Department ($328,350) is concerned
with projecting a positive understanding of Israel on the American scene. Its
l)l'ogram is also designed to combat Arab propaganda which results in creating
ulltl-Jewish feeling.

In order to carry out this program, the AZC utilizes various forms of mass
media-radio, television, film, periodicals ($53,300). It operates an extensive
Hpeakers Bureau ($72,700) which is available mainly to non-Jewish or non­
f'eetllrian groups and provides such groups with Israeli speakers from an appro­
Ilrlnte profession or with other persons prominent in Israel.

It conducts seminars on Israel and Middle Eastern problems ($67,000), on
lJlllversity campuses including fellowships which make is possible for university
)lI'I'Honnel to visit Israel. It also assists in the financing of study groups for aca­
(h~mlc personnel visiting Israel on the Bible and on other topics. It maintains
(·ullt.lnuing contact with various religious and educational organizations con­
('l'rrwd with Middle Eastern problems.

A research and press service ($65,200) prepares and provides specialized ma­
tC'rtlllH for use of all departments of the agency as well as for other publications.

01uHH eooperation is maintained with the Christian community. It finances or
MllolIHorH speakers, publications, tours to Israel, etc., for persons of various faiths,.
ltrlmnrlly in the religious and academic fields.

SI. 'I'he Youth Department ($306,610) includes provision for grants to Zionist
rnulh movements for their general activities and for their summer camps
('11"MOO) . Assistance is provided for those wishing to prepare for pioneering
.llIrael ($17,000), but all of this activity is to be supported by income from the
OOftllttt\U''Ilt organizations. 'Vorkshops and leadership training programs in
11r".1 nrn partially subsidized and grants are available for study at the Hebrew
tJnlverlillty ($26,000). Part of this program is financed by estimated income of
ahout '8,000 from fees.

Aml'rl<'nn Zionist Youth Activities ($87,860) are conducted in the United
Itat••, but one-fourth of these costs are to be supported by income received from
thl ~on.t1tuentagencies of the AZC.

8, The Organization Department ($129,133) consists mainly of seven regional
omcel ot the AZC. These offices are channels for the activities of all other AZC
dApartments. They help to organize local Zionist Councils which conduct ac­
Uvltle" on the local scene which derive from the national programs of the AZC.
'I'he AZO reports that there are 279 local Zionist Oounclls in existence and that
thh, rc.,prcsentsan increase at lIome.28 percent over the nwnber of exl~tence In
JPM.
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4. The Herzl Foundation ($211,336) consists of three divisions: the Herzl In­
stitute, the Herzl Press and Midstream.

The Herzl Institute ($106.510) was established in 1954 by the Jewish Agency
and the American Zionist Council as a center for Zionist adult education. Its
programs have included lecturers on contemporary problems on the Jewish scene
in all countries. Subjects dealt with included life in the Negev, the status of
Arabs in Israel, everyday life in Israel, the position of Hussian Jewry, the na­
ture of Jewish religious revival, Jewish life in Europe, etc.

One aspect of its work is the securing and processing of records and archives
dealing primarily with the history of Zionism in the United States. The ob­
jective is to form a permanent collection available to all scholars. Periodic
conferences of scholars are arranged. In 1958 extensive use of a questionnaire
resulted in publication of a booklet, "Current Jewish Social Hesearch," which
includes a listing of the subjects of gradu81te theses 'and doctoral dissertations
at some major theological seminaries.

Although the Herzl Institute's past activities have been concentrated in New
York City, it is contemplating extension services which would benefit outlying
communities.

The Herzl Press ($40,160) has published ten volumes and four booklets in­
cluding such titles as: "The American Jew," "The ~ewZionism," "Utopians at
Bay," "Early History of Zionism in America and Latin America," and "The
Palestine Problem." Some books were subsidized but appeared under the im­
print of other publishing houses,

The major interest of the quarterly magazine "Midstream" ($39,660) revolves
around Israel and the implications of the fate of the destroyed Jewish com­
munities of Europe. However, these primary interests are related to nearly
every phase of Jewish life in America by the editors of "Midstream," Hence,
almost any development on the American Jewish cultur'al scene is considered
to be of interest to "Midstream" and is reflected in its publication program. '.rhe
quarterly has approximately 4,500 subscribe~s.

Subscription and other fee income for these activities is budgeted at almost
$30,000,

5. The Department of Education and Oulture ($161,67G) has as it major ob­
jectives the promotion of lmowledge of Hebrew culture and modern Israel.
These efforts include the advancement of Hebrew language studies.

Specific projects and activities included in the work of this Department are:
teachers' institutes, seminars, Hebrew and Israel studies and Hebrew language
courses at American institutions of higher learning.

Educational materials are supplied to Jewish schools and some new day
schools receive grants. AZC constituents are to provide three-quarters of the
estimated total cost of $20,000 for aid to new day schools.

A six-month training seminar for Hebrew teachers is held annually in Israel
and an annual summer seminar in Israel i.s also held for American professors of
Bible and Hebrew. An annual summer workshop in Israel is conducted for
Jewish educators and rabbis in cooperation with the American Association for
Jewish Education.

The Department provides grants to Histadruth Inith, including Hadoar,
Bitzaron, and other Hebrew language activities. These grants, which account
for half of costs of $15,500, are considered to be in behalf of the membership
of the nine constituent agencies of the American Zionist Conncil.

6. The Department ot Torah Education and Oulture ($75,083) has as its pur­
pose the strengthening of a pro-Israel spirit among Orthodox Jews in order to
bring them closer to the State of Israel and its problems and to spread the knowl­
edge of Torah among all elements of Jewry.

The Department believes that its activities in recent years have helped to in­
crease attendance of Jewish children in Jewish day schools.

Each year the Department organizes and conducts a number of seminars for
students, teachers, rabbis and Orthodox laymen which are held both in the
United States and in Israel, frequently in cooperation with other religious and
educational bodies. Institutes are conducted in New York, Baltimore, Chicago,
and Los Angeles.

Aid to domestic yeshivoth ($14,400) is included in this program, but $10,800
of this total is to be financed by earmarked gifts from the constituent orga­
ni~ations.

7. Archives a,nd Library ($67,400) isa referen(~eserviceforscholars and writ­
ers on Israel and on various facets of Jewish life, It has ahout 40,000 hooll:R
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and pamphlets, some 400 periodicals, 140 reels of microfilm as well as collec­
tions of archival materials from other archival collections. AZC reports that
ijome 16,000 persons used its archives and library in 1960.

8. A Headquarters Department ($138,900) includes the costs of office ad­
ministration, rent and the like, for those administrative activities which call1lOt
he identified in terms of specific departmental activity. In addition each of
the Departments carries its own operating expenses. '

9. Fund Raising ($45,000) was initiated in 1961. Staff will be utilized to
organize independent campaigns in New York City and several other large
dUes and to interpret AZC requirements to federations.

American Zionist OounciTr-Budget tor year ended Mar. 31,1962

Tit,. aboye distribution is based upon:
.\ IIplieation to each AZC Department of that sum which is to be earmarked

tlll'I'I'lly from organizational funds for speciflc projects. All amonnts shown
1'01' YOllth, Education anti Culture and Torah, Education and Culture are so
.'11 1'111:1 I'ked.

'I'ht's\' arf' areas where the constituent organizations of AZG recognize a
~I'(,llt('r rec;ponsibility and have attempted to provide larger allocations for these
/wtlvities from their own funds.

'l'ile remainder of the distribution is based upon the ratio of the total sum
II lit it'ipated from each source to the balance necessary for each deivartmell't.

BllJ)OET DIGEST NO. 80 OF THE COUNCIL OF JEWISH FEDERATIONS AND

WELFARE FUNDS

'I'll(' CUAIR1\[AN. On page 2 of this digest there appears the fol­
low iIlg description of your reorganization, as follows:

'1'lIt'AJl:U-

Umt. iH, the Alnerican Zionist Council-
Wh" fOl'uwrly financed by the Jewish Agency for Israel, but this financial support
w... til ('t'use on March 31, 1961. The source of this Jewish Agency support
ot tilt' A~C was the UJA-

tlnltod .fewish Appeal-
",hlt'b \,.. 1I111111eed by Welfare Funds. The AZC is seeking direct support from
We-lflll'l' 1.'\IluIR since the reorganization of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc.,
IIltlO, 1'.·,..lIl1t·11 in the separation of the AZC activities from the basic programs
IIr 1111111'""/1111: aid which will continue to be financed by the Jewish Agency for
11Il"lIt'1. 'l'hl~ separation was in line with the principle that deeisions in snpport
IIr CIOlIH'i"tt It' activities should be made by the American Jewish community
1'lIlhl'l' tllllll by all international agency. '

'VnH tlw principle e,nunciated here, in fact, one of the principles
mol ivn1 illg the 1960 reoI'g'nnization; Umt is, that decisions in support
or c10llwHlie uetivity therl~iofol'e ulldl~rtu.kml by the .1ewish Agency
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'Of Israel, Inc., should in the future be undertaken by an American
domestic organization such as the Welfare Funds ~

Mr. HAMl\'IER. If I understood your question to mean, was the re­
·organization of the INC. in April 1960, motivated, in part, by the
-tprinciple that financial support for domestic organizations come
irom welfare funds or other American domestic organizations,
rather than international, my answer to that, sir, would be: No, I do
not recall that that played any part in the thinking which preceded
the reorganization of the INC. in April 1960.

The CHAIRMAN. Then, would you say this statement is incorrect ~
~t[r. HAMMER. I would-it is a matter of opinion, sir.
The CHAIR1\fAN. I did not say it was your statement. This is in

the Digests, Budget Digests.
Mr. HAMMER. Council of Jewish Federations and Welfare Ftmds.
The CHAIRMAN. That is correct.
Would you say that was an incorrect statement ~
Mr. HAMMER. I would not regard it as a correct statement, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Is it an accurate description of the relationship

of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Jerusalem, prior to 1960, to the
American Zionist Council ~

~Ir. HAMMER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Is it accurate as to the source of support of the

American Zionist Council prior to 1960 ~
Mr. HAMMER. It is correct, sir.

SUPPORT OF AMERICAN ZIONIST COUNCIL (AZC)

The CnAIRM:AN. Did your organization contribute to the support
of the American Zionist Council ~

Mr. HA~IMER. It did, sir.
The CHAIRl\fAN. Using the U J A :funds paid to your organization ~
Mr. HAMMER. No, sir.
The INC. had funds from other sources than UJA, and funds sup-

plied to the American Zionist Council were from these other sources.
The CHAIRMAN. What other funds did it have available ~
Mr. HAMMER. Pardon me, sir ~
The CHAIRMAN. What other funds did it have available for that

purpose~
~Ir. IlAMMER. Well, the Jerusalem Agency has a budget which is

2.5 to 3 times larger than the amount of American dollars it receives
for its ,york. Its sources of funds include that from other Jewish
communities throughout the free world as well as income that it has
in Israel, itself.

The amount made available to the American Zionist Council was
just a fraction of these other :funds.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know, prior to 1960, approximately how
much you supplied to the American Zionist Council ~

Mr. HAMMER. My recollection of this-and this is several years
ago-my recollection would be somewhere in the neighborhood of
around $600,000 to $700,000 prior to 1960.

The CHAIRMAN. Each year ~
Mr. HAMMER. Each year; yes, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. Prior to 1960, do you know when these payments
to the American Zionist Council first took place, about when I~

Mr. lIAl\fMEH. I am sorry, ~fr. Chairman, but I do not think I
recall. I can attempt to ascertain and supply this information for
the record.

The CUAIfu")fAN. Would you supply lor the record when these pay­
ments to the American Zionist Council began and give us a year-to­
year--

Mr. HAMMER. I would be very happy to do so, Mr. Chairman.
(See appendix 1, p.1403, Item 8.)

BUDGET OF AZC DISCUSSED IN LETTER OF SEPTEMBER 4, 1958

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hammer, I show you a copy' 01 a letter dated
September 4, 1958, addressed to Rabbi Irving MIller, chairman 01
the American Zionist Council, and signed Gottlieb Hammer, and ask
you if you wrote and sent this letter.

Mr.lIAMMER. Yes, sir; I wrote this letter.
The CHAIRMAN. I will put this letter in the record.
(The letter referred to follows: ) .

SEPTEMBER 4, 1958.
Rabbi IRVING MILLER,
Ohairman, American Zioni8t Oouncil,
-3.q2 Madison Ave.,
New York, N.Y.

DEAR IRVING: As you are aware, the Executive, at its last Plenary Session,
decided that for the balance of this fiscal year 80 percent of the approved
budgets will be available for the Jewish Agency's activities. I, therefore, must
regretfully advise you that we will henceforth have to deduct 20 percent of your
regular payments.

We urge you to go into the question of economics of $100,000, which is 20 per­
cent of your approved budget of $500,000, for the American Zionist Council, for
the balance of this fiscal year-up to April 1959.

Cordially yours,
GOTTLIEB HAMMER,

Ewecutive Director.
The CHAIRMAN. It reads:
As you are aware, the Executive, at its last Plenary Session, decided for the

balance of this fiscal year 80 percent of the approved bUdgets will be available
for the Jewish Agency's activities. I, therefore, must regretfully advise you that
we will henceforth have to deduct 20 percent of your regular payments.

We urge you to go into the question of economics of $100,000 which is 20 per­
cent of your approved budget of $500,000, for the American Zionist Council, for
the balance of this fiscal year-up to April 1959.

First, what is the "Executive" referred to in this letter ~

. 1\Ir. HAMMER. The Executive 01 the .Jewish Agency in Jerusalem,
811'.

The CHAIRMAN. In.Jerusalem."Tas the budget of the American Zionist Council approved by the
.Jewish Agency Executive ~ .

Mr. IIAMMER. In broad outline a.nd in general character, yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. It wa.s also approved by the New York agency; too,

I rresume~

Mr. I-IAM1\n~R. In the same fashion, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Wns an amount equal to the approved budO'et then

pn.in by the Rgency to t.he American Zion ist. Council ~ 0

Mr.I-TAMMF.u. I would ltHSmne it WitS paid, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. Was it paid in a lump sum or in monthly pay­
ments?

Mr. HAMMER. It was paid in periodic payments, depending upon
the availability of cash and the flow of funds.

.T~e CHAIR~AN. Would it ?e fair to say that if the American
ZIOnIst CouncIl departed from Its budget, that the agency could refuse
to continue its monthly payments?

Mr. HAMMER. Mr. Cha.irman, I want to be certain I understood
your question, when you say "departed from its budO'et." If for
ex~mple, if it, in making its annual budgetary request, said it' was
gOIng to spend $100,000 on publications and then decided that in the
course of the year it was going to spend $100,000 on a convention or
something else, would you call that a departure?

The CHAIRMAN. I would think so.
Mr. H~~{l\IER: I~ general{ we did not ~nterfere in the operations of

t~le AmeI:ICan ZIOnIst CounCIl. vVe conSIdered a budget in broad out­
lIne and In general categories. The individual items within the cate­
gories never came up for discussion by either the Executive or the
New York office of the Agency.

If there was a radical departure from the announced proO'ram
of the American Zionist Council, I would assume that the Agency
would take a dim view of it and might reconsider its position.

QUESTION OF REGISTRATION S'L\.TEl\fENTS REVEALING PAY:"IENTS TO AZC

The CHAIRMAN. Did your registration filing to the Department of
Justice, under your registered agreement, reveal these payments to the
American Zionist Council?

M:r. HAMJ\fER. Our reports filed with the Department of Justice
reflected our financial expenditures.

The CHAIRMAN. To the American Zionist Council?
Mr. HA~IMER. Our total financial expenditures. I must assume

that expenditures of this k,ind certainly were reflected in one item
or another. At the moment, I do not recall. I would have to see a
copy of the statement.

The CHAIRl\fAN. Did you disclose by name the payment of, in this
case, $100,000, or $500,000, I believe, in your registration statement?

Mr. HAMl\fER. I believe it was reported under a heading called
"Payments to Affiliated Organizations," without naming them, with­
out spelling them out.

The CHAIRMAN. Then, you considered the American Zionist Coun­
cil as an affiliated organization?

Mr. HAMMER. I would say so. By reason of the fact that. ,ve were
giving them this kind of money.

The CHAIRMAN. The registration forms do require that expendi­
tures be disclosed and the name of the recipient disclosed~ I believe, do
they not?

:1\11'. IIAl\DIER. We filed rather extensive registration statements
with the Department of .Justice, Our registration statement, when
I say "our registration statement," I mean the registration statement
of the INC. prior to 1960. I think we first registered ill the middle
1940's, and we always filed what we believed were satisfactory and
complete statements.
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If at any time the Department asked for additional information
,ve were always pleased to furnish it. '

From, time to time we ,vere told that, our registration statements
were satIsfactory, and there were no questIOns.

QUESTION OF JUSTICE DEPARTMENT REQ1JEST POR DISCLOSURE OF
PAYMEN'TS

The CHAIRMAN. Did the Department ever ask you to disclose to
whom you made these payments?

:1\1:1'. HAMMER. I do not recall ever having received a question for
further expansion on the. item, on this par6cular item.

:1\1:1'. BOUKSTEIN. :1\1:1'. Chairman, if I may say-­
The CHAIR.MAN. Yes.
::Mr. BOUKSTE!N (eon6.nuing). To be technically correct, such a

request was receIved, but It was subsequent. to his tenure of office with
t hat organization. :l\fr. Hamlin would know the answer.

The CHAIRJ\IAN. Subsequent to 1960?
:ftfr. BOUKSTEIN. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. But, to your knowledge, none was received l)rior to

1060? .
.Mr. HAMMlilR. None.
Senator SY~nNGTON, If the chairman would yield, when was that

"(\quest made?
]\1:1'. BOUKSTEIN. 1Vhen it ,vas received? 1\1:1'. Hamlin ,,,ould know

tlte exact date, but I would say sometime in 1962.
Senator SY~nNGToN. Late '1962?

, ]\1:1'. nO~KSTEIN. Not long before, let me pnt it that way. The Amer­
I~'an S~ctIOn~ Senator, receIved. a request for some more detailed in­
IOl'lnatlOn WIth respect to speCIfic items, I think it was in September
Ol' October, I do not recall, 1962.

Senator SYMINGT?N. vVas this money from one American agency
(~oJltr<?lled by Ameneans to another American agency controlled by
AmerICans?
, Mr. BOUKSTIUN. I am not sure that I am clear as to which specific
I f(~rn you referred to.

Heilator IIU~IPHREY. AZC.
1\11'. BOUKSTEIN. AZC. It got money from the American Section

wll i(~Jl is controlled by JerusaleJD..
Hmmtor SYMINGTON. Controlled by?
Af,'. BOUKSTEIN. ,Jerusalem.
Hmmtor HUMPHREY. Is that prior to 1960, you are speaking of?
,Mr'. BOUKSTEIN. No, subsequent to 1960. And subsequent to 1962,

Umt, iH right, sir.

REPORTING PAYMENTS TO "AFFILIATED ORGANIZATIONS"

S(\IIUJOl' ~Y~INGTON. The point I would like to be clear on was, if
yon WN'e gIVIng money to something besides an orO'anization-that
WIIH not an,American o~p:.nniza,tion,were you obligated to file that fact
wl\(lll you filed your Pos!tlon WIth the Department of ,Justice?

MI', BOUKS1'EIN. I thlllk Mr. IIammer answered this question.
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Senator SYMINGTON. Perhaps he did, but I would like to be just a
little clearer on it.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. All right. . .
I was going to say, Senator, that the organizatlons, the names of

organizations that were r~cipients of f~nds, were :r;ot ~am~~ but we~e
included under the headIng of "AffilIated organ~zatIO~s. ~ow, It
is not exactly a technical term. They are not affilIated In theIr legal
sense. Mr. Hammer said that they were affiliated in the sense they
received money. ..

But the fact is that the AmerIcan SectIOn does not really control the
activities of the American Zionist Council. The American Zionist
Council is an independent body, consisting of various American
Zionist groups.

Senator SYMINGTON. What this money was being used for as I
understand it, was to provide the refuge of Israel for those who were
in trouble in other parts of the world ~

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. That was the money that was sent to Israel, yes.
Senator SY::\UNGTON. Thank you. . ..
The CHAIRMAN. In this particular case, If I understood It, prIOr

to 1960, INC. was registered ~
Mr. HAMl\IER. INC. was registered, sir. .. .
The CHAIRMAN. And it did give $500,000 to the AmerIcan ZIOnIst

Council ~
~fr. HAJ\,DIER. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Annually, or at least for a period of years ~
~Ir. HAl\DIER. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. But that this particular transfer of funds from

INC., the registered agent, was not identified on the registration state-
ment bv name ~

~fr. JLUfMER. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That was the only point I wanted to make.
~fr. HAMMER. That iscorreet, sir.

QUESTIONS REGARDING ADEQUACY OF FILING

Senator HUMPHREY. May I ask a question here? .
Did the .Justice Departnlent, prior to 1960, ask you to gIve further

details on your registration ~
Mr. HAMMER. No, sir.
Senator HUMPHREY. Has the Justice Department, prior to 1960, or

prior to-yes, prior to 1960-made, any effort at any time to secure
additional information from you in your filings ~

~fr. I-IAMMER. There would be an occasional telephone call to clarify
the nature of a particular item which might be listed. This ari.ses
from the fact that sometimes there were Hebrew terms used whIch
were not immediately apparent as to the nature or character of the
activity for which the money was spent.

Semitor HUMPHREY. 'Vere you, yourself, at any time, criticized by
the Justice Department for the inadequacy, or the alleged inadequacy,
of your filings of your statement ~

Mr. HAMMER. No, sir.
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Senator HUMPHREY. In other words, were you of the belief, or did
you have a right toassume

1
because of the response of the Justice

Department, that you were filIng an 'adequate statement ~
Mr. HAMMER. Well, Senator, we were under the impression that

~mr statements were most adequate, at least that was our feeling about
It.

Senator HUMPHREY. Do you have any correspondence with the Jus­
t.ice Department that reprimand you for inadequacy of statements ~

Mr. HAMMER. No, we never had anything of that sort.
Senator HUMPHREY. Have you ever been called into the Justice

Department and called up for inadequacy of statements ~
Mr. HAMMER. I do not recall ever having visited the Justice De­

partment for, per~aps,a period of 10 years. This was regarded by
our office as routIne. These reports had to be prepared twice a
year, and. we did., and we supplied the information and sent them
lTI.

Senator HUMPHREY. Did any agency or instrumentality of the
Federal Government ever ask you to supply additional information
or criticize you because of inadequacy of information ~

Mr. HAMMER. No, sir.
Senator HUl\IPHREY. Did any committee of ConO'ress ~
Mr. HAMJ\fER. No, sir. ~
Senator HUMPHRRY. Did anybody else ~

Mr. I-IAMMER. No, sir.
Senator SYMINGTON. I~ there any profit in all this activity ~

~:f~. ~A);IMER. There IS no profit at all in this activity. This
nctlVlty IS a nonprofit, tax-exempt, eleemosynary activity.

Senator SYMINGTON. So, if there was any violation it would not
he one of somebody getting a cut ~ ,

Mr.IIAMl\fER. No individual would benefit.
S,enator SYMINGTON. It would be a technical violation, because the

ImRIc purpose of the money used was to help people who were less
fortunate than those contributing, is that correct ~

Mr. HAMMER. That is correct, Senator.
Senator SYMINGTON. Thank you.

AZC RENDERING OF ACCOUNTS TO THE JEWISH AGENCY

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hammer, did the American Zionist Council
1'('IHler periodic accounts to the Jewish Agency ~

Mr. HAMMER. "Accounts" in the broad sense, yes, to indicate that
fohn money we had given them had been spent. ~

'rhe CHAIRMAN. And how often did they render these accounts ~

Mr'. HAMMER. As I recall, usually once a year, and then if money
wnt-! not available, more frequently to indicate that they ne~ded funds
tUtrl wanted funds.

Tlw CHAIRMAN. Could you supply a set of these accounts they
I'l'lldcred to you, say, from 1955 to 1960, when the reorganization
t,ook place ~

Mr, IIAMM~R, Yes, si!; I will try .to find in my file&-these were
IIOf, ltcconnts In the andlted sense or In the accounting sense. These
W(lr(' a Rtntement or a lett~r or a memornndum request for money
nlld indicating what t.he money was for, " ,


